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Introduction 

Though much scolded - often with good reason - as a polluting and greedy ogre, 
industry nonetheless produces most of the goods, services and wealth that make 
progress towards 'development' possible. Five years ago the 1992 Earth Summit 
in Rio de Janeiro recognised that industry, a sector with enormous scope to 
mobilise resources for progressive and sustainable change, was a keystone of 
sustainable development.  

In June 1997 the UN General Assembly is to meet in Special Session. Widely 
billed as the 'Second Earth Summit' it will ask how far the world has moved 
towards targets set by agreements negotiated at the UN Conference on 
Environment and Development (UNCED).  

If global standards of living are to rise or even keep pace with population 
growth, then industrial producers must raise outputs far beyond present levels. 
Yet the global environment is already overstressed by pollution and resource 
depletion arising from runaway production and consumption in the richest 
countries. Optimists claim that technological fixes will enable more goods to be 
produced with fewer environmental impacts, others say that the only way is for 
people in the North to adapt their lifestyles to significantly lower levels of 
consumption.  

The world economy is currently undergoing a rapid shift in favour of trade 
'liberalisation'. Economists who approve of this trend argue that the increased 
wealth around the globe will make countries better able to afford environmental 
care. They reason that in a free market prices will eventually reflect 
environmental costs, so driving 'clean production' innovations and more frugal 
use of natural resources. On this basis, industry suddenly finds itself nominated 
as the sector most responsible for 'squaring the sustainable development circle' 
through self-regulation and market forces.  

A new language of environmental and social responsibility is indeed being spoken 
in the world's boardrooms. Critics fear that it is 'greenwash' and question 
whether business, whose paramount goal has always been profit, can be 



expected to shift its focus from this year's company balance sheet to the long-
term global balance sheet. Industry survives and prospers through more and 
more consumer demand. Can it be trusted with the task of adjusting consumer 
expectations to less and less resource use in the future? And there are still 
questions about whether market forces and self-regulation are enough. Many 
industrialists still fiercely resist regulation as a straitjacket on growth. However, 
within the business community, some opinion-formers are calling for more official 
regulations. sanctions and incentives to make self-regulation or voluntary codes 
of practice stick.  

 

Key Facts  

? While the total flow of official aid held steady in absolute terms from 1987 
to 1995 at just over US$50 billion, private investment in development 
quadrupled to around US$170 billion.   

? Of the 25 percent increase since 1850 in the concentration of carbon in 
the atmosphere, three-quarters comes from the use of fossil fuels and 
only one quarter from forest loss.  

? An average person in North America consumes almost 20 times as much 
energy as a person in India or China, and 60 to 70 times more than a 
person in Bangladesh.  

? A consumer in a developed country uses up to three times as much fresh 
water, 10 times as much wood, 14 times as much paper as a developing 
country citizen.  

? Global emissions of carbon dioxide hit a new high in 1995, and the South's 
share had risen to 40 percent from 30 percent in 1990.  

? If seven billion people (roughly today's world population) were to 
consume as much as in the West today, we would need 10 worlds, not 
one, to satisfy these needs.  

? It has been calculated that the 'environmental burden' of most products 
must decrease by a factor of 10 to achieve equity in standards of living 
while remaining within the globe's carrying capacity.  

? The UN's Benchmark Survey of multinationals in 1993 found that 
'regulations in the home country (are) the single most important factor in 
the development of corporate-wide global environmental ... standards'.  

? Several recent studies in Europe and the US have found that the costs of 
complying with regulations are minimal and usually have little impact on 
company profits.  

? Insurers see that if global warming becomes a reality, consequent claims 
might threaten to bankrupt the whole industry. It has therefore 
championed firm intervention to combat climate change. In July 1996, the 



industry urged governments to 'negotiate early substantial reductions in 
emissions, compared to business as usual'.  

? According to the Washington-based WorldWatch Institute, governments in 
the North spend more than $100 billion a year subsidising power stations 
that worsen global warming, $300 billion bankrolling destructive farming 
or grazing and $50 billion subsidising overfishing.  

 

1. UNCED - the call to action  

Delegates to the 1992 Earth Summit (UNCED) agreed in their outline pact of 
consensus, Agenda 21, that sustainable development 'is primarily the 
responsibility of governments' []. Even so, since the Agenda's vision of 
development hinged on economic growth and a free market, it also assigned a 
crucial role to trade and industry as responsible instruments of sustainable 
development. Global goals were set for industry to strive towards. At the time, 
this struck many environmentalists as an unlikely-looking proposition. But 
according to the chairman of the World Business Council for Sustainable 
Development, Livio De Simone, a 'paradigm shift' has taken place since UNCED. 
'Business, because of its use of natural resources and its output of products, 
used to be depicted as a primary source of the world's environmental problems', 
he notes. 'Today it is increasingly viewed as a vital contributor to solving those 
problems and securing a sustainable future for the planet' [].   

Since 1992, ever more responsibility for the state of the world has been laid at 
the door of industry. The idea of 'small government', or trimming back the 
powers of the nation state, has become a dominant theme of political theory and 
practice. Formerly state-run industries and services have been privatised, and the 
achievement of social and development goals has been increasingly entrusted to 
'the market', that is, mainly to commercial producers and traders. This shift is 
reflected in the declining proportion of official aid to developing countries when 
compared with private investment. While the total flow of official aid held steady 
in absolute terms from 1987 to 1995 at just over US$50 billion, private 
investment in development rose to around US$170 billion [].  

A key issue for UNCED was whether the pursuit of environmental goals could 
safely be left to businesses themselves, or whether legal controls and regulations 
were required. The business community - through the Business Council for 
Sustainable Development and the International Chamber of Commerce - 
successfully lobbied during the UNCED negotiations for the primacy of the 
voluntary approach and against any regulation of transnational corporations. 
They argued that regulations were difficult to agree and enforce and had not 
proved very successful. Self-regulation would (they claimed) be more effective, 



especially if market prices started changing to reflect environmental values, costs 
and scarcities.  

Five years on from UNCED, the big question is: are market forces and self-
regulation in truth moving big business towards sustainability and, if so, is it 
likely to get there in the end? Industry is a very broad and varied field. For 
simplicity's sake, this Briefing will focus on manufacturing industry and related 
extractive and transport sectors, leaving aside service industries such as tourism 
or communications and special sectors such as agribusiness.  

 

2. Production, consumption and pollution: the puzzle of sustainable 
development  

Industry uses materials, energy and transport, all of which create unwanted side-
products in the form of massive loads of solid, liquid and airborne wastes. 
Consumption and pollution are closely linked to industrial output and prosperity. 
All four have skyrocketed during the latter half of the 20th century. From 1950 to 
1985, manufacturing output increased seven-fold, electricity output by a factor of 
eight. Two weeks' output of the world's industry now equals a whole year's 
output in 1900 []. Human-generated emissions of the toxic metals lead, 
cadmium and zinc exceed natural releases of these poisons into the environment 
18 times over. Industry is also a major contributory cause of water and soil 
depletion, loss of biodiversity, and deforestation. Yet it has also been a dynamo 
of technological and other innovations that help boost environmental protection.  

On balance, however, the impact of modern industrial and consumer culture on 
the natural 'life-support systems' of the biosphere has been overwhelmingly 
negative. One of today's gravest environmental threats, global warming, mainly 
arises from the use of fossil fuels. Industrial emissions of 'greenhouse gases' 
have been major contributors to this growing threat. Of the 25 percent increase 
since 1850 in the concentration of carbon dioxide (the main greenhouse gas) in 
the atmosphere, three-quarters come from the use of fossil fuels and only one 
quarter from forest loss []. The UN Environment Programme has called for 
'drastic changes' in fossil fuel use, warning that the world is 'on the edge of an 
environmental precipice' if it persists unchecked []. But such changes must 
overcome a double standard.  

The benefits of industry, in the form of comfortable lifestyles, and its chief 
drawback -environmental degradation - are both very unequally distributed. An 
average person in North America consumes almost 20 times as much energy as 
a person in India or China, and 60 to 70 times more than a person in Bangladesh 
[]. A typical consumer in a developed country uses up to three times as much 



fresh water, 10 times as much wood, 14 times as much paper and 19 times as 
much aluminium as the typical developing country citizen [].  

As developing countries strive to win a more equitable ration of consumption to 
satisfy national needs for domestic and industrial energy, transport, water and 
manufacturing capacity, their negative impact on the environment will increase. 
Global emissions of carbon dioxide hit a new high in 1995,  and the South's share 
had risen to 40 percent from 30 percent in 1990. 'If seven billion people (roughly 
today's world population) were to consume as much as in the West today, we 
would need 10 worlds, not one, to satisfy these needs [].'  

This is the conundrum at the heart of the concept of sustainable development, 
what Anil Agarwal of the Delhi's Centre for Science and Environment calls 'the 
challenge of the balance []'. For developing countries, development means 
increasing their consumption of the products of industry, but can they do this 
without further risk to the global environment?  

Some believe that with the help of new technology, much more can be produced 
- enough to satisfy the world's growing needs - with much less strain on the 
environment than hitherto. But even among high-technology industries, there is 
growing recognition that greater equity depends on reducing levels of production 
and consumption in the North. It has been calculated that the 'environmental 
burden' of most products must decrease by a factor of 10 to achieve equity in 
standards of living while remaining within the globe's carrying capacity []. To 
achieve this 'Factor 10' shift will require changes in industrial production methods 
(to curb the amount of materials consumed and pollution produced by every unit 
manufactured) and also a reduction in total consumer demand and expectations. 
One of the paramount goals of Agenda 21 is to cement the key linkage between 
'sustainable production and consumption'.  

 

3. Business going green - what's happening?  

This challenge is new: the whole development of industry, trade, political 
systems, lifestyles and expectations during modern history has been based on an 
assumption of infinite possibility and plenty in the natural world. The idea that 
we have to discover and work within strictly finite environmental and ethical 
limits on the supply of goods has never before had to be seriously confronted. 
Since the late 1980s, there has been a flurry of activity trying to get to grips with 
the challenge. Businesses, governments, academics, non-governmental 
organisations (NGOs) and multilateral agencies are working together and 
separately to find solutions. They are researching cleaner technologies and 
production methods, devising and testing strategies to get the new methods 



adopted, and trying to create a vision of what lifestyles and political and 
economic systems might look like in a sustainable world.  

It is mainly the largest businesses - most of them based in the North - which 
have led the way in developing and promoting improved environmental 
performance. This is chiefly because these 'big hitters' can best afford to devote 
research and management time to problems which lie beyond immediate 
concerns of profit and survival. Industry's leaders in the quest for environmental 
solutions also tend to operate in the sectors which have the most conspicuous 
environmental drawbacks, notably chemicals, mining and fossil fuels.  

Small and medium -sized industries, particularly in the South, typically lack access 
to the technology for cleaning up their products and production processes. At 
UNCED and elsewhere in the arena of international relations, the South has 
frequently been offered generous promises of support for 'technology transfer' 
based on open access to industrial patents and financial backing for conversion 
to cleaner systems. But these promises have not, by and large, been fulfilled . 
Businesses in the South are often unwilling to pay for the new technology 
themselves since the greater proportion of the global crises at issue have been 
caused by industrialised countries, a position shared by their governments and 
NGO watchdog bodies. They interpret the 'Polluter Pays' principle broadly, to 
mean that Northern polluters should pay not just for cleaning up the pollution 
they have caused directly but also for the fact that because of the North's 
cumulative environmental impact there is much less 'environmental space' left for 
developing country enterprises to fill.  

Some organisations  

Various industry-side organisations have been set up to promote voluntary codes 
of conduct for environmental behaviour and some are also increasingly 
concerned with social issues, including human and labour rights. Though 
dominated by big northern industries, they also include members from middle-
income and poorer countries. The Paris-based International Chamber of 
Commerce (ICC) held its first conferences on environmental management in the 
early 1980s. The ICC Business Charter for Sustainable Development, launched in 
1991, now has over 2,000 signatories. Half are from middle-income or newly 
industrialised countries, though only 28 are from Africa. The Charter commits its 
signatories to:  

? 'recognise environmental management as among the highest corporate 
priorities and as a key determinant in sustainable development' (Principle 
1)  

? 'establish policies, programmes and practices for conducting operations in 
an environmentally sound manner' (Principle 1)  



? 'apply the same environmental criteria internationally' (Principle 3)  
? 'prevent serious or irreversible environmental degradation' (Principle 10)  
? 'foster openness and dialogue with employees and the public ... 

responding to their concerns about the impacts of operations' (Principle 
15)  

Another noteworthy voluntary organisation is the World Business Council for 
Sustainable Development (WBCSD), formed in 1995 from a merger of the 
Business Council for Sustainable Development (established in 1991 and especially 
active in the run-up to Rio) and the World Industry Council for the Environment. 
The WBCSD, based in Geneva, carries out research, publishes information and 
promotes new thinking and techniques among its membership. It has more than 
120 member companies from 35 countries, mostly Northern, but it also spreads 
its 'environmental responsibility' message through a network of national Business 
Councils for Sustainable Development and other affiliate organisations covering 
more than 600 member businesses in Central and Southern America, Africa and 
Asia.  

The best known sector-specific organisation is the chemical industry's 
'Responsible Care' programme, launched in the mid-1980s by US and Canadian 
chemical manufacturers to promote high standards of pollution prevention, 
process safety, product stewardship, and community awareness. Its members 
command 90 percent of basic chemical production in the US and Canada but, as 
most of them are multinationals, its influence can spread worldwide.  

Setting environmental targets for business is the aim of the CERES Principles, 
promoted by a US-based NGO, the Coalition for Environmentally Responsible 
Economies. Framed by consumer groups and ethical investment trusts rather 
than business, the Principles were originally called the Valdez Principles after the 
Exxon Valdez oil spill. They urge a rigorous view of environmental responsibility, 
insisting (for example) on annual public reporting. Even so, more than 100 
companies have signed up to them, including General Motors in 1994.  

Governments and intergovernmental organisations are also establishing 
voluntary codes and standards of environmental performance. Britain was the 
first country to produce a national standard, BS 7750. The International 
Standards Organisation (ISO) has recently launched the ISO 14000 series for 
measurable 'cleaner production programmes' and 'environmental management 
systems', which companies around the world are now beginning to adopt.  

 

 

 



Some key concepts  

Eco-efficiency: 'Eco-efficiency is achieved when the company can deliver 
competitively-priced goods and services that satisfy human needs and bring 
quality of life, while progressively reducing ecological impacts and resource 
intensity, through the life cycle, to a level at least in line with the Earth's 
estimated carrying capacity' [].  

Cleaner Production: Instead of concentrating on 'end-of-pipe' solutions that 
simply dispose of polluting wastes after they have been produced, the Cleaner 
Production approach aims at designing products and processes in such a way as 
to reduce or eliminate environmental hazards throughout the process of 
manufacture. UNEP's Cleaner Production Programme was launched in 1990. 
Among other activities, it has established National Cleaner Production Centres in 
nine countries: Brazil, China, the Czech Republic, India, Mexico, the Slovak 
Republic, Tanzania, Tunisia and Zimbabwe.  

Life-cycle analysis: A tool for companies wishing to reduce the environmental 
impact of production. It involves looking at every stage of the production process 
- from the sourcing of raw materials and their transport to the factory gate, 
through manufacture, distribution and use, to disposal of the product by the 
consumer once it is finished with. At each stage, the aim is to identify the 
environmental impact in terms of materials or energy used and wastes produced. 
Producers can then seek ways to cut environmental costs by using less raw 
material and energy, favouring renewable materials, introducing cleaner 
technologies, recycling materials or energy and extending the lifetime of the 
product or its fitness for recycling or re-use. This methodology is also known as 
the 'cradle-to-grave' approach.   

 

Instances of industry 'greening'  

Sustainable forest products: Aracruz Cellulose SA of Brazil, the world's 
largest producer of eucalyptus pulp for the paper industry, maintains an area a 
quarter the size of its eucalyptus plantations as a native forest reserve and has 
spent $250 million on promoting community agro-forestry, researching more 
productive plantation species, introducing cleaner production technologies into its 
pulp mills, and using biomass waste to generate most of its energy for 
processing []. Though praised within the industry for its achievements, Aracruz 
still has many stern critics among environmentalists and indigenous people's 
groups in Brazil.  

Rehabilitation of exhausted quarries: At Bamburi Portland Cement in Kenya, 
20 years of effort have turned barren exhausted limestone quarries into Boabab 



Farm, an economically and ecologically sustainable subsidiary. Boabab Farm 
engages in reafforestation projects and sustainable woodfuel production, along 
with tourism, education and research activities and the culture of fish, crocodiles, 
game and livestock. It was one of the first companies to win a UNEP Global 500 
award for Sustainable Development achievement [].  

Energy conservation with cleaner energy production: A network of private 
energy service contractors has been formed in Eastern and Central Europe to 
finance cleaner, more effective yet energy-saving services like heating and 
lighting to public and private sector clients, including hospitals, educational 
institutions and district heating companies. Clients can expect to pay for the 
service through the energy cost savings achieved with the new equipment. The 
project is a joint initiative of a Swiss energy company, Landis and Gyr, and the 
European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) [].  

 

4. What motivates industry reform?  

Regulation  

Despite the Business Council for Sustainable Development's strong advocacy of 
the voluntary approach, official regulations limiting emissions of pollutants and 
waste into air, water and land have been a crucial influence on industry decisions 
to improve environmental performance. The UN's Benchmark Survey of 
multinationals in 1993 found that 'regulations in the home country (are) the 
single most important factor in the development of corporate-wide global 
environmental ... standards [].' Standards vary (Europe's highest are in the 
Netherlands) and are sometimes laxly enforced, but regulations can have an 
influence beyond the immediate jurisdiction of particular countries, not least 
because developing country enterprises aiming to export to markets in the North 
are often influenced by high regulatory standards in potential client countries. 
'There is a great deal of external pressure, especially on exporting companies,' 
says Walter Bonet of the Environmental Committee of the Chamber of Industries 
of Uruguay (CIU). 'For that reason alone, CIU has dedicated itself to the diffusion 
of the ISO 14000 environmental standards among its members.' []  

A poll by The Economist noted that multinationals tend to impose international 
standards on their operations wherever they go, because this is easier than 
applying different rules in different places []. Voluntary guidelines reflect this 
tendency. The Japan Federation of Economic Organisations (Keidanren), in its 
Environmental Guidelines for Japanese Enterprises Operating Abroad, suggests 
that its 970 corporate members should 'make environmental protection a priority 
at overseas sites and, as a minimum requirement, abide by the environmental 



standards of the host country [and] apply Japanese standards concerning the 
management of harmful substances' []. It has been found that lower 
environmental standards are not generally a factor in industry decisions about 
where to locate, although of course there are exceptions to this rule. A recent 
study by the UK House of Commons Environment Committee claims to have 
'largely disproved allegations that polluting industries are migrating to developing 
countries to avoid the high costs of complying with Western environmental 
legislation' [].  

Industries arguing aginst the introduction of regulations - especially perhaps in 
developing countries - often cite the perceived high cost of compliance, which 
might reduce their international competitiveness. But several recent studies in 
Europe and the US have found that the costs of complying with regulations are 
minimal and usually have little impact on company profits.  

Cost savings  

Some performance improvements bring immediate cost savings. Energy 
consumption can often be reduced through fairly low-cost technology upgrades. 
Chevron's SMART (Save Money and Reduce Toxics) programme reduced 
hazardous waste by 60 percent in three years and saved the corporation more 
than $10 million in disposal costs []. (But some other actions such as recycling to 
curb wastes and materials use are less clear-cut in their benefits.)  

Enthusiasts sometimes claim that all 'clean-up' activities are profitable. According 
to Dow Chemicals, 'environmental improvements lead to increased productivity, 
quality and reliability. They create value for our customers []'. But they can be a 
cost rather than a gain in balance-sheet terms, if the market is not geared to 
support them. Where costs have been incurred, for instance to install new 
technology, the improved product may not fetch a higher price in the market if 
customers do not value the difference. One company which has moved ahead of 
public and government opinion in this way is the Swedish pulp company, Sodra 
Cell. It has invested in production of Totally Chlorine Free pulp for paper making, 
to eliminate production of carcinogenic dioxins from organochlorines previously 
used in the bleaching process. But so far the company cannot recoup its costs 
because the country's eco-labelling standards class paper both with and without 
chlorine as equally environmentally friendly. The company is now campaigning 
for higher standards to be adopted nationally and regionally [].  

 

Cleaner production - cost savings and environmental benefits in one   

A cement plant in Indonesia, working with a UK-based engineering firm, has 
saved coal, reduced effluents and improved product quality by 40 percent 



through the introduction of temperature-monitoring and chemicals-monitoring 
technology into its kilns. The initial investment was $375,000, yielding annual 
cost savings of $350,000.  

In the UK, an environmental audit of the production line at a major soft drinks 
factory identified 237 opportunities for cleaner production. In return for a total 
investment of £500,000, annual savings of £1,500,000 have been made.  

A small paper mill in India reduced paper breakage and loss of pulp, reduced 
plant maintenance and eased worker stress, by improving some of its processes 
and replacing obsolete equipment. The initial investment was $25,000, the 
annual savings $118,000.  

Del Monte Philippines Inc invested $18,000 in pans to collect dripping pineapple 
juice at a major canning plant. This reduced waste, allayed health fears among 
the workforce, and saved the company $24,000 a year.  

A pig farm in Australia invested A$1,800,000 in a biodigester for the pig waste. 
This has ended the pollution nuisance for the neighbourhood, reduced water use 
by 70 percent, produced energy and valuable fertiliser, and saved the farm 
A$400,000 annually.  

Above examples from UNEP Industry and Environment, Cleaner Production 
Programme  

Colgate Palmolive soap factory in Dar es Salaam, in response to protests about 
pollution from local residents and clean-up orders from the City Council, is 
starting to recycle wastes from its own and a neighbouring plant, to retrieve 
glycerine and produce more soap.  

Tanzania Business Times, July 12 1996  

 

Liability - the polluter pays  

A European business organisation has listed the key pressures forcing European 
companies to take action as 'industrial accidents, regulatory pressures, insurance 
costs, the EU's commitment, green pressure groups, public scrutiny and green 
consumerism []'.  

The first of these factors, legal liability for accidents and environmental damage, 
is increasingly important, despite the dubious success of Union Carbide in 
avoiding liability for the full costs and compensation for the Bhopal disaster in 



1984. The principle of 'Polluter Pays', first introduced in the early 1970s under 
OECD auspices, has been widely accepted.  

Legal proceedings against companies causing pollution damage are on the 
increase in developing as well as in more developed countries. Criminal 
prosecutions for environment-related damage in the USA increased by 33 
percent in the years 1988 to 1993 []. According to Anil Agarwal, India has an 
increasingly 'activist judiciary' []. In April 1996, the Philippines Government filed 
criminal charges including 'reckless imprudence' against three executives of the 
Australia-based mining company Marcopper after a major spill of copper mine 
tailings lethally polluted a biodiversity-rich and economically important river []. In 
the UK, three companies are soon likely to be sued for damages by employees of 
their subsidiaries in South Africa and Namibia. RTZ and Cape, both mining 
companies, and Thor Chemicals, are accused of allowing their subsidiaries to 
expose workers to sometimes fatal levels of uranium, asbestos and mercury 
which would not have been allowed in the UK [].  

The sums involved in compensation claims can be very large - the Exxon Valdez 
oil tanker spillage on the Alaskan coast in 1989 cost the company $5 million.  This 
level of penalty and the risk of imprisonment will be a powerful incentive to 
companies to adopt a precautionary approach, taking proactive steps to invest in 
measures to prevent damage and minimise the effect of accidents, rather than 
wait until the damage happens and costs them far more.  

Insurance  

When a business is faced with costly clean-up and compensation claims, it is 
generally the insurance company that has to pay up. As the likelihood of 
companies being held liable has mounted, insurance companies have grown 
increasingly reluctant to provide cover for industries whose activities are 
environmentally damaging or potentially hazardous. In November 1995, 57 
insurance companies signed a Statement of Commitment to sustainable 
development and to the Precautionary Principle, drafted under UNEP auspices. 
'We will reinforce the attention given to environmental risks in our core 
activities,' it ran. 'These activities include risk management, loss prevention, 
product design, claims handling and asset management.' [] By early 1997, the 
Statement had 64 signatories, including five companies from Asia (not including 
Japan), two from Africa and one from Latin America [].  

Steps insurance companies can take to influence clients are exemplified by Uni 
Storebrand, Norway's largest insurer, which has 'built a strong reputation for 
enhancing quality of life and environmental performance through the provision of 
proactive loss prevention programmes, helping its customers to reduce the risk 
of accidents, hazards and catastrophes'.  The company offers preferential 



premiums to clients with low environmental risk ratings and it cooperates with 
other environmentally proactive insurance companies around the world [].  

The insurance and re-insurance industry also has a very specific concern. In the 
last decade, it has had to cover enormous costs from natural disasters, some of 
which may have been linked to global warming. The industry lost $44.2 billion on 
account of windstorm damage to property between 1987 and 1993, with further 
big payouts for bushfires in California and Australia in the 1990s and for flooding 
in Europe during 1995. Insurers see that if global warming becomes a reality, 
consequent claims might threaten to bankrupt the whole industry. They have 
therefore championed firm intervention to combat climate change. In a 
statement to climate change negotiations in July 1996, the industry urged 
governments to 'negotiate early substantial reductions in emissions, compared to 
business as usual' [].  

Financial institutions  

Other financial institutions such as banks and finance houses are also starting to 
take a proactive position on environmental conduct. The late 1980s saw the 
emergence, beginning in the US, of a trend for banks to be penalised for damage 
caused by companies to which they have given business loans. It is forcing them 
to rethink lending policies and procedures.  

In 1992, 30 banks conferring at UNEP's invitation signed a 'Statement by Banks 
on the Environment and Sustainable Development'. By January 1997, 93 banks 
had signed up, including four from Asia (excluding Japan), five from Africa, two 
from Latin America and two from the Middle East. A survey of international banks 
carried out by UNEP in 1995 found that four-fifths of them carry out some form 
of environmental risk assessment when considering business lending decisions 
and most expected environmental factors to become much more important in the 
next 15 years []. In the City of London, 60 percent of respondents to a 1994 
survey said environmental liability was a factor in their assessments of the risks 
and viability of an investment. The accounting and auditing professions have also 
begun to discuss the idea of disclosing companies' environmental standards in 
their reports. More controversially, they are also considering steps to flag 
potential liability for cleaning up contaminated factory sites or for dealing with 
other unforeseen consequences of hazardous production activities.  

The World Bank   

The World Bank, through its International Finance Corporation (IFC) and 
Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA), is arguably well placed to 
take a lead in imposing an environmental duty of care on the major private 
sector players taking over state enterprises and utilities and investing in 



developing country infrastructure programmes. The IFC (the only multilateral 
bank that invests exclusively in the private sector) almost doubled in size 
between 1990 and 1995, though it is still relatively small in terms of total private 
investment.  

During that time, 'the IFC has come to view environmental issues as 
opportunities for adding value to the investment, as business risks requiring 
proper management to protect the value of assets, and as opportunities for 
making profitable investments in companies that solve environmental problems' 
[]. 'Environmental projects' which hinge on such activities as wastewater 
treatment, hazardous waste disposal, renewable energy development and 
biodiversity conservation, form a specific target area for its lending remit. 
Environmental impact assessments are required of other projects and IFC 
support for the financial sector includes provision of training courses in 
environmental risk assessment and management.  

But many observers, both within the Bank and outside, have expressed doubts 
about how thoroughly the Bank applies its 'green' policy commitment to the 
whole range of its activities, including the work of the IFC. They point out that 
specific 'environmental' investments are small compared with the 
environmentally destructive impact of other Bank-funded projects, for example in 
India's energy sector. Environmental Impact Assessments are often carried out 
too late, and alternative projects are rarely considered, while tough-sounding 
policies on some issues such as energy and pesticides appear to have been soft-
pedalled and downgraded []. Another criticism is that the IFC itself lacks 
transparency. Guidelines for project assessment, environmental criteria and 
technical assessments are not made public.  

 

5. A new vocabulary of 'corporate citizenship'  

Public concern over the adverse environmental impact of industries is growing 
worldwide. One of the strongest factors pushing businesses towards 
environmentally responsible behaviour seems to be their awareness (or 
wariness) of public opinion and consumer action. Industry 'greening' could be 
dismissed as a mere marketing ploy - a bid to derive increased sales from 
displaying a virtuous image. But the language being talked in some boardrooms 
goes further than that. The currently fashionable rhetoric of political pragmatism 
translates into a concept of consumer power and rights. It acknowledges that 
'stakeholders' in a company - the people who are affected by what it does - 
include not just the directors and shareholders, but also employees, customers 
and the public at large.  



The environmental impact of a company's activities concerns everybody. Many 
companies are saying that the public is demanding 'clean' production (the word 
implies human and employment rights as well as environmental probity) and 
they expect this demand to increase in the near future. People are aware and 
fearful of global environmental ills. Global communications enable them to 
scrutinise the actions of companies anywhere in the world and to link up 
worldwide - increasingly, via the Internet - to organise protest action. In a 
globalised world of ever tougher business competition, consumers, especially in 
developed countries, can choose between rival goods and boycott the products 
of companies whose production methods they do not like.  

 

How public pressure can combine with other causes to produce action  

Forest Stewardship Council: this body originated in the desire of some US 
and tropical country timber businesses to improve the environmental image of 
the industry, targeted for some time by consumer boycotts in respect of timber 
from rainforest areas. Established in 1993 and coordinated by the World Wide 
Fund for Nature, it illustrates a novel form of partnership between business and 
NGOs. The Council believes that the world's forests can and should be managed 
sustainably, and that this balance can be achieved more effectively in the 
marketplace than through regulation. It aims to build consumer confidence by 
benchmarking internationally-accepted forest management systems, 
environmental and social standards, and introducing a certification scheme for 
timber from sustainably managed forests. The FSC urges commercial timber 
companies and buyers to participate by adopting the standards and applying for 
certification, but does not accept funding from them.  

IKEA and PVC: big improvements in industry's attitude towards the 
environment can sometimes be made simply by promoting the take-up of 
existing technologies, or (as the campaigning organisation Greenpeace puts it) 
'drawing attention to problems in the shape of solutions which are not being 
implemented and trying to get them implemented' []. Greenpeace's campaign to 
end the use of PVC polyvinyl choride plastic which can produce the highly toxic 
residue dioxin, is one example. The group works to persuade manufacturers that 
there are no good reasons for using PVC, and many reasons not to, and draws 
attention to the alternatives.  

IKEA, a large Swedish home furnishing producer with outlets in 28 countries 
around the world, decided in 1992 to act on the 'Precautionary Principle' and 
drop PVC components on the grounds that public concern over its use was likely 
to grow and PVC was not essential to its products other plastic materials, 



melamine and wood could be used instead. IKEA had phased out 90 percent of 
its PVC use by the end of 1996.  

 

It is increasingly recognised by business thinkers and in law or custom that 
people have a right to know about environmental standards and to demand 
improvements. If business assumes responsibility for sustainable development, 
then it must be held accountable for delivering it. In the US, for example, the 
citizen's legal 'right to know', and specific requirements for industry to make 
information public - through open-access sources such as the Toxic Release 
Inventory - have been powerful incentives for industry to clean up its act. In 
debates about whether and how capitalism can be sustainable, concepts 
frequently voiced include 'trust' and 'corporate citizenship' - meaning that like 
individual citizens, companies have social and moral ties and responsiblities to 
their society beyond baseline legal obligations. Other watchwords include the 
need for companies to earn a 'licence to operate' from the wider community as 
well as from the official regulator.  

To win such trust, business knows it must be open about its operations, consult 
with the citizen on environmental dilemmas and be seen to participate in policy 
debates, including the push to raise environmental standards. India's Centre for 
Science and Environment plans to publicise environmental data about 
companies, to 'enable constant debate on how to reconcile the oft difficult 
contradictions between environment and development and, thus, unleash an 
energy that would overtake the woodenness of bureaucratic institutions and 
corrupt practices of the bureaucrats, industrialists and politicians involved' [].  

 

Brent Spar  

In 1995 Shell UK announced plans to dispose of its massive Brent Spar oil 
storage and loading buoy, which had come to the end of its working life, by 
sinking it to the bottom of the Atlantic. The Greenpeace pressure group led a 
public protest, saying the buoy should be brought ashore, dismantled, and its 
components recycled. Although it later emerged that Greenpeace had 
unknowingly used inaccurate figures in its predictions of potential pollution, the 
battle ended with Shell withdrawing its plans. The incident has been seen by 
some environmentalists in Europe as a turning point in industry attitudes to 
environment. Shell itself called it 'a Defining Event' [] and recognised that its 
failure to consider and consult with public feeling widely or early enough was a 
major weakness. In August 1996 it produced for public discussion a list of 30 
other options for disposing of the rig. But a group of Shell shareholders is still not 
satisfied and is demanding that company policy should become more 



accountable and give greater priority to environment and human rights concerns 
[].  

The episode highlighted the need for industries to consider environmental 
impacts and end-of-life costs as well as running costs, when designing industrial 
installations. It also showed that industries will no longer automatically see 
common interest and support one another as a group against pressure from 
environmentalists. Some European governments and industries sided with 
Greenpeace in this case. Greenpeace has said that 'the most lasting effect, 
though, is probably psychological. The Spar campaign showed that consumers 
and environmental groups could change the decisions of even a truly massive 
multinational  []'.  

 

Various ways of keeping the public informed are being explored. Forty major 
companies are collaborating with UNEP and two UK-based NGOs to test the 
usefulness of 'Company Environmental Reports', which assess and make public 
the environmental track record both within a company and externally []. As yet 
there is no universally apt formula that might allow comparisons to be made 
between companies or enable their record to be measured against 'benchmark' 
standards of sustainability, but work to find such formulae is under way  

'Eco-labelling' schemes are another growing influence. They grant goods 
produced in an 'environment-friendly' way a special label so that consumers can 
elect what to buy. About 20 schemes now exist worldwide, mostly in the North 
but also in Brazil, India, Indonesia and Malaysia []. So far, a lack of consistency 
in the criteria used for granting eco-labels has weakened consumer confidence in 
the idea but some companies are joining environmental pressure groups in 
seeking improvements in the system. They feel that being able to meet 
respected quality standards would give them a market edge or enable them to 
boost profits.  

 

6. Is it just greenwash?  

If business is indeed responding to citizen concern over environmental issues, 
the challenge to citizens is to be vigilant and act to ensure that business is not 
deceiving them with clever 'greenwash' while carrying on 'business as usual' out 
of the public eye. Some critics hold that 'greening' activities which industry has 
so far announced amount to little more than public relations stunts. Others 
concede that there have been improvements but warn that business compliance 
with the tougher requirements of voluntary self-regulation schemes is limited and 
poorly monitored.  



There certainly are some companies which invest in a few showcase 'green' 
activities while continuing to despoil environments and blight human lives where 
they can get away with it. Particularly when operating in the South, some 
multinationals may exploit circumstances which allow sharp practices to go by 
the board. Legislation and enforcement may be weak, or there may be collusion 
by politicians who want to attract investment at any price. Communities may be 
less able or willing to demand better standards owing to poor communications, 
lack of empowerment and remoteness from the headquarters of multinational 
corporations.  

Two recent UN studies in Asia found that transnational companies did indeed 
adopt lower environmental standards in developing than in developed countries, 
but since even these low standards were higher than the standards of most local 
firms, the issue is not clear-cut [].  

There are also plenty of examples of 'business as usual' in the North. BP and 
Shell, for instance, are planning to develop new oil fields in the environmentally-
sensitive ocean depths of the Atlantic Frontier, to the west of Scotland. Both 
companies are prominent in 'green' activities - Shell in UNEP's Company 
Environmental Reporting project, and BP as a principal supporter and board 
member of the Prince of Wales Business Leaders' Forum, an NGO promoting 
socially and environmentally responsible business ethics and practices. Both 
companies know that a significant reduction in the world's consumption of fuel 
oil is essential to combat global warming. Understandably, however, neither is 
fully committed to acting on this knowledge, as long as governments' and 
consumers' demand for oil continues.  

What do contradictions like this mean? That all 'greening' of industry is a fraud? 
Or that it is taking time for the new ethical notions to trickle down to all branches 
of big industrial operations? Double standards certainly enter the picture. Some 
companies still appear to pay more heed to the feelings and rights of 
shareholders, employees and consumers in the North, close to their corporate 
bases, than they do to people in the South. The concept of stakeholders may be 
gaining ground in the North, but consumers or workers in the South often seem 
to get left out. Compare, for example, Shell's mea culpa reaction to the Brent 
Spar episode with its apparently uncaring attitude to the environment in Nigeria. 
Perhaps the truth is that businesses can only observe ethical and environmental 
imperatives to the extent that their profits are not unduly affected.  

 

 

 



Responsible Care   

Responsible Care was set up in the aftermath of the 1984 Bhopal disaster, 
probably the world's worst industrial accident, to rebuild public confidence in the 
chemical industry. But critics wonder whether it has in fact made any difference 
to the way the industry operates in developing countries. The Chief Executive of 
Union Carbide, the company responsible for Bhopal, has said 'Bhopal was a 
wake-up call, not only for Carbide but for the industry ... it caused an opening up 
of the lines of communication between chemical companies and the communities 
in which they do business' []. One of Responsible Care's six Codes of 
Management Practice is a 'Community Awareness and Emergency Response 
Code'. But Union Carbide has withheld information from medical professionals 
treating Bhopal survivors and has avoided full liability and costs of the 
catastrophe through long years of legal dispute. Meanwhile, like other chemical 
companies, it is putting effort into greening its image - for instance, by producing 
Company Environmental Reports.  

 

The 'Wise Use' backlash  

There is evidence of companies deliberately attempting to undermine pro-
environment movements - both in the independent sector and at government 
and inter-governmental level - that might obstruct their activities. The 'backlash' 
against environmentalism, strongest in the USA and Canada but also evident 
elsewhere, includes campaigns conducted with the help of professional public 
relations firms. The campaigns seek to discredit environmental movements, 
mobilise public fears of job losses, confuse the public by setting up alternative 
organisations and movements with similar-sounding names, and lobby local and 
national governments and international organisations on behalf of industry.  

Violence has also been used - threats to environmentalists in developed 
countries, overt violence against some opponents in developing countries, 
including indigenous people trying to protect forest homelands. Besides acting on 
their own account, industries also support anti-environmentalist citizens' groups. 
In the US, for example, the 'Wise Use' movement tries to persuade politicians to 
ease environmental regulations which restrict industry's right to exploit natural 
resources, and to open up of nature reserves which restrict individual citizens' 
perceived freedoms to hunt and shoot wildlife as and when they please. 
Companies charged with involvement in the backlash include many of the same 
major oil, chemical and timber enterprises who are most active in industry 
'greening' initiatives [].  

Fossil fuel industries fight back  



Industries in the fossil fuel, motor vehicle and transport sectors are seeing their 
once-easy profits threatened by the growing international will to tackle global 
warming. Binding targets for reduction of greenhouse gas emissions are 
expected to be agreed at the December 1997 Kyoto Climate Summit. But 
according to Greenpeace, industry lobbyists are fighting back, joining forces to 
influence government positions in the negotiations and hinder agreement.  

Organisations such as the confusingly-named Global Climate Coalition, a group of 
56 oil, coal, car and mining companies, and the International Climate Change 
Partnership, with 26 members from the chemical industry and other sectors, 
have been working since the early 1990s, first to challenge the scientific 
evidence for climate change, then to focus on the alleged costs of reducing 
emissions, while downplaying the scope of energy-saving and renewable energy 
alternatives. An additional complication arises from the fact that the 
governments of some oil-producing countries, notably Saudi Arabia and Kuwait, 
are also opposing reductions. Despite the recognition by most ministers in July 
1996 that there is a 'scientific basis for urgently strengthening action' [], the 
industry lobby is insisting on the need for more research before action is taken. 
It also demands that developing countries should commit to emissions reductions 
at the same time as industrialised countries, a provocative demand which is likely 
to produce a lengthy dispute and disagreement.  

Even the generally moderate International Chamber of Commerce colludes in this 
lobby to the extent of not supporting binding targets. The arguments from the 
industry side appear to have a persuasive influence on the bargaining stance 
adopted by national delegations. Greenpeace researchers find that, in general, 
the negotiating positions of countries which have strong oil, coal and motor 
industry interests reflect closely the industries' position [].  

 

7. Is it enough? 

Serious questions remain about whether the best efforts of the best industries 
can add up to enough to safeguard future life on earth. What really needs to be 
done to tackle this task? 'Much has been achieved,' notes Elizabeth Dowdeswell, 
Executive Director of UNEP, 'but we cannot afford to be complacent. In spite of 
all our good work, we have still not reached critical mass. We are still leading 
only a minor uprising rather than a major revolution'[].  

Market signals...  

As a mechanism for limiting environmental damage, voluntary self-regulation by 
industry relies on the workings of 'the market'. The theory is that innovative anti -
pollution technologies and more efficient use of resources will translate directly 



into competitive advantage. Unfortunately the market on its own does not deliver 
this sequence of events effectively. Many environmental resources (the 
atmosphere for one) are 'common property' and have no market value, so using 
them less wastefully or less harmfully does not bestow any cost advantage. Nor 
do environmentally responsible actions such as not felling forests. The costs of 
environmental pollution - such as the cost of cleaning up contaminated land, or 
the cost of health care necessitated by vehicle emissions - are at present largely 
'external' to the prices of goods, that is, they are not included in the price paid 
by the purchaser. Companies which tried individually to add these costs on to the 
prices of their products, in other words to 'internalise' them, would simply make 
themselves uncompetitive.  

The World Bank, in drafting its World Development Report for 1997 on The State 
in a Changing World, has conceded that markets do not always produce the most 
desirable outcomes, most notably in their lack of consideration for future 
generations and their inability to lead automatically to equitable solutions. The 
Bank recognises an important worldwide trend towards greater focus on 
environmental problems and on the state's role in managing them. Indeed, 
despite the insistent free market rhetoric of most international summits and 
declarations, including the Earth Summit, recognition is growing that corrective 
government action is essential. Experts everywhere are now acknowledging that 
'price signals' favouring environmentally responsible practice and internalising 
environmental costs need to be introduced into the market or reinforced by 
government action. Incentives such as taxes and subsidies are needed to back 
up other government interventions such as regulations, emissions quotas and 
common standards. David Pearce of the Centre for Social and Economic 
Research on the Global Environment at University College, London, says "There 
is a substantial role for government, inducing business to be green rather than 
trying to force it, using more carrot than stick. This approach is going to grow 
and grow []." For example, international agencies are starting to underwrite the 
risks of investing in developing countries for private sector projects which fulfil 
certain environmental conditions.  

Taxation of environmental 'bads' has many advocates and is being introduced in 
many countries. It can be effective, for example, in reducing harmful emissions. 
Unlike a simple legal limit which allows a certain quantity of emissions, measures 
such as 'carbon taxes' reward and encourage progressive reduction in emissions, 
and development of the innovative technology needed to achieve this. Sweden 
undertook a 'tax shift' in 1991, reducing income tax by 4 percent and replacing it 
with taxes on emissions of carbon dioxide and sulphur dioxide []. As a result, 
sulphur dioxide emissions have been reduced by 40 percent. A Danish tax on 
waste has halved dumping and doubled recycling activities. Taxes on carbon 
dioxide emissions, devised as a way of meeting the emissions reduction 
requirements of the Climate Change Convention, already exist in Denmark, 



Finland, the Netherlands and Norway as well as in Sweden. Similar measures will 
probably be introduced across the European Union soon, despite stiff opposition 
from industry. Vehicle emissions, other traffic pollution and congestion could all 
be reduced by taxing the use of vehicles rather than ownership of them - a 
revolutionary concept in most countries.  

According to a recent study of the views of some of the banks which signed the 
1992 Statement by Banks, 'the most popular government signals called for by 
banks [are] taxes on environmentally-damaging substances or activities - 
particularly relating to energy; and switching taxation from "environmental 
goods" (such as employment and income) to "environmental bads" (such as 
energy consumption)' [].  

Taxation could be used to curb surplus consumption of key resources. Water, for 
instance, is widely put to wasteful use, even in countries short of water, because 
it is generally under-priced. Ismail Serageldin, the World Bank's Vice-President 
for Sustainable Development, has said that: 'The water problem in most 
countries stems not from a shortage of water but rather from inefficient and 
unsustainable use of water resources.' Daniel Beard, head of the world's biggest 
dam-building organisation, the US Bureau of Reclamation, admits: 'The water 
industry is the most inefficient business in the world. In most cases the means 
exist for farmers to reduce water use by up to 50 percent, and industry by 40 to 
90 percent' [].   

Natural resources might soon be included in assessments of national wealth, 
along with social resources such as trust, stability and skills. Today GNP figures 
are calculated on the basis of conventional economic and monetary indicators, 
but this might change if current experimental work to include natural resources is 
widely adopted as policy - and it would be a significant spur to governments to 
accept responsibility for environmental care. The World Bank is among the 
pioneers of a new approach. In an assessment of 192 countries, it found that 
produced assets (man-made capital) represent only 16 to 20 percent of the 
wealth of most of them. The rest is social, human and natural capital []. The 
Prince of Wales Business Leaders' Forum puts the need for 'new ways of 
measuring national wealth' at the head of its four 'core messages' [].   

Most governments are even slower than businesses to respond to global 
environmental dangers. Many are still subsidising fuel and other resources for 
industry, so encouraging excessive use. In the UK, for example, airlines pay 
nearly five times less for fuel than bus lines. Indonesia charges only 30 cents per 
km2 for use of land for forestry plantations. According to the Washington-based 
WorldWatch Institute, governments in the North spend more than $100 billion a 
year subsidising power stations that worsen global warming, $300 billion 



bankrolling destructive farming or grazing and $50 billion subsidising overfishing 
[].  

...or more regulation?  

Some in the business community, and some politicians, believe that more 
mandatory measures are needed to ensure that the best environmental 
practices, tried and tested by pioneers, are widely or (better still) universally 
adopted. Businesses which have invested in environmentally responsible 
production do not want to see their efforts undermined by less scrupulous 
competitors hoping for a 'free ride'. This ideal cannot be achieved by the market 
alone. 'Business understands the importance of a sensible regulatory framework. 
This is particularly important at the international level where it can create a level 
playing field in terms of international trade whilst protecting the environment' []. 
In Denmark, companies have been required since 1996 to submit reports on 
their consumption of energy, use of materials and production of pollutants. In 
the Netherlands, the country's top 300 companies will be required to publish 
annual environmental reports from 1998. Even within the business world critics 
admit that industry as a whole has not yet shown itself capable of policing itself. ' 
"Responsible Care" might have a few problems but it is a whole lot better than 
nothing ... but well over a decade after [its] inception ... the chemicals industry 
remains the only sector that has such a global initiative [].'  

Constraints on the readiness or willingness of governments to intervene - 
whether through 'command and control' regulations or price incentives - include 
reluctance to act unilaterally and risk pricing their industries out of the market. 
The process of achieving wide international or regional consensus is slow and 
arduous. In the international arena, developing countries often object to 
industrialised countries raising environmental standards, seeing this move as a 
barrier to imports from developing countries which cannot yet afford to take the 
same steps.  

They are supported in this attitude by the World Trade Organisation. The WTO is 
built on the free-market assumption that increased trade in a free world market 
will increase wealth, thus solving both poverty and environmental degradation. 
But increased production for trade often carries environmental costs. In Chile, for 
example, production of fruit for export requires massive doses of pesticides, 
imports of which grew at 12.3 percent every year between 1985 and 1992 []. 
According to its many critics, the WTO creates downward pressure on prices and 
on social and human rights as well as environmental standards, as countries 
compete with one another to offer investors more 'favourable' conditions. The 
WTO appears to be on a collision course with several international agreements, 
including Conventions on Climate Change, Biodiversity and Trade in Endangered 
Species. The WTO's Trade and Environment Committee, set up to examine the 



WTO's relations with these multilateral agreements, has so far failed to engage 
in any fruitful discussions.  

The general tendency of industry's preference for self-regulation and its 
opposition to international legal limits on transnational corporations supports the 
growth of free trade, with all its inherent threats to sustainability. But at the 
same time some business leaders are recognising that there are limits to how far 
business can shoulder responsibility for the world's development. The managing 
director of Royal Dutch/Shell, Cornelius Herkstroter, has said: 'The expectations 
being placed on us are changing - they are more varied and .... contradictory. 
Where people previously called on government to tackle political or 
environmental problems, they are now directly challenging business to take on 
those roles. ... The fact is, we simply do not have the authority to carry out these 
tasks ... We are not a social, political or moral authority. Our remit is to act as a 
commercial enterprise' [].  

 

8. Can we consume sustainably?  

Loading added responsibility for sustainable development on to business runs 
into a fundamental contradiction. The purpose of businesses is mostly to sell 
goods, thus they have a vested interest in increasing global consumption of 
those goods. Even if every business in the world became as clean and efficient 
as human ingenuity could contrive, the net impact of growing trade and industry 
on the biosphere would still be harmful. By way of illustration, British Airways 
scored high in an assessment of company environmental reporting, while the 
British Airports Authority has been praised for experimenting with solar lighting 
in a major airport car park. Laudable though these achievements may be, they 
do less than nothing to counter air travel's huge and rapidly growing use of 
polluting fossil fuel.  

 

A sustainable paper industry - what would it take?  

The World Business Council for Sustainable Development selected the paper 
industry as the subject of the first-ever worldwide study of an entire industry, 
designed to assess its current environmental impact and potential for 
sustainability in the future. It is an industry that has a heavy impact on the 
environment, through its consumption of natural resources (forests), polluting 
production processes and profligate waste products.The study, carried out by the 
International Institute for Environment and Development, concluded that:  



? paper consumption must increase to meet developing country needs, 
though Northern consumption could drop a little. Prices will probably 
increase.  

? noxious emissions from the manufacture of pulp and paper can be 
virtually abolished with existing technology, though the industry will 
continue to emit greenhouse gases.  

? current total world demand for wood fibre for pulp could be supplied from 
a high-yielding industrial plantation area of about 40 million hectares 1.5 
percent of the world's closed forest area and less than four times the 
current area of all high-yielding plantations.  

The authors of the study hold that the latter option is sustainable and realistic, 
though they acknowledge that plantation management practices must first 
improve. They do not advocate the destruction of old-growth natural forest, rich 
in biodiversity, to create plantations []. Some environmental groups would 
dispute the third finding, while others might qualify it. The Centre for Science 
and Environment, for example, is campaigning to prevent the Indian Government 
from allocating forest lands to the pulp industry for plantations on concessionary 
terms. It argues that the present system, by which the industry buys timber from 
farmers, makes better socio-economic and environmental sense, as it gives 
farmers an incentive to plant more trees and an income from land too poor for 
other crops. It also provides safeguards for biodiversity and continuing access for 
people who presently depend on the proposed 'plantation lands' for gathering 
forest products [].  

 

'Eco-efficiency should not be confused with sustainable development, which is a 
goal for society as a whole ... It is even possible to have a world in which every 
company was becoming ever more eco-efficient and yet the planet's resource 
base was deterioriating due to .... the sheer increase in business and industry' 
[].  

The UN Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) 'proposed a strict 
definition of a sustainable business: one that leaves the environment no worse 
off at the end of each accounting period than it was at the beginning ... It then 
offered the obvious conclusion: "It is perfectly clear that few, if any, businesses, 
especially in the developed economies, come anywhere near to anything that 
looks remotely like sustainability" [].  

The Earth Summit (UNCED) agreements posited that the developed countries 
should take the lead in adopting sustainable consumption patterns, since they 
are responsible both for most of the present over -consumption and for the 
promotion of their own over-consuming lifestyles as a model for developing 



countries to emulate. Academics and NGOs are trying to develop visions of a 
sustainable future in which everyone, regardless of where they live, enjoys a 
balanced share of the 'environmental space' that the biosphere affords. But there 
are few signs that the radical changes needed to turn such visions into reality 
have yet been adopted as goals by governments or industry. For governments it 
would be politically difficult, for industries positively suicidal, to promote lower 
consumption as a way forward.  

The sustainability debate mostly concentrates on eco-efficiency - reducing 
consumption per unit of production - rather than on tackling the challenge of 
reducing consumption overall. Far from encouraging more measured 
consumption, one of industry's principal activities is advertising, which promotes 
the very same yearning for luxury lifestyles and status-symbol consumption that 
underlies so many of today's environmental problems. Since trade liberalisation 
began in India around 1991, advertising has grown by 35 percent annually, 
'altering Indian consumption patterns irrevocably', according to the Consumer 
Unity and Trust Society of India. Sales of Western-style toothpaste grew by 
almost 9 percent in one year, refrigerator sales by 15 percent in 1993 and 1994, 
and Cola and convenience foods such as processed baby cereals have become 
popular []. When even the poorest households in the remotest parts of the world 
receive advertising beamed in via global communications satellites, the message 
of sustainability will have to fight hard to be heard.  

Human history on this planet has to be shifted to a new direction to head for a 
sustainable future rather than self-destruction. If this shift is possible, industry's 
role in the story is both hero and villain. On the one hand, it is industry that will 
innovate and find ways of producing more with less; on the other, industry may 
lead  the world's population to ever greater consumption and environmental 
damage. It does not make sense to expect industry to resolve this contradiction 
on its own. Governments have a part to play, creating legal and market 
conditions to stimulate the new "green revolution" in industry, ensuring that best 
practices are universally adopted, and - the biggest challenge - steering us 
towards the long-term goals of sustainable consumption which are outside the 
scope of individual industries. But ordinary citizens, north and south, as 
consumers of industrial products and stakeholders in the globe's environmental 
health, also have a major role in shaping the future. Through their individual  
consumer choices, through the media, through consumer organisations and 
NGOs, and through political processes, they can make their voices heard to 
demand environmentally responsible behaviour from industries and 
governments.  
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